Aurora Village Board
Aurora, New York 13026

Minutes
Public Hearing – Tentative 2011-2012 Village Budget
March 16, 2011

Present – Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees Janet Murphy, George Farenthold, Marie Taylor, and Lili MacCormick.

Also Present – Village Clerk Dee Nance, Treasurer Deborah Brooks, and Code Enforcement Officer Mick Piechuta.

Members of the Public – David Brooks, George Fearon and Jean Potter.

Public Hearing – Tentative 2011-2012 Village Budget.
Mayor Bennett called the Public Hearing to order at 7:02 PM.  There was no public comment and the public hearing was adjourned at 7:03 PM.

Regular Monthly Meeting
Mayor Bennett called the regular monthly meeting to order at 7:04 PM, and all stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Bennett asked for approval of the February 16, 2011 public hearing and regular meeting minutes.  A motion of acceptance was made by Trustee Taylor; seconded by Trustee Farenthold.  Motion carried 5:0.
Announcements – Mayor Bennett announced that the village has received a letter from the NYSDOT in regards to the one-way traffic on Cherry Avenue.  The letter stated that DOT approval was not required when the village made Cherry Avenue a one-way street; however, this change should have been undertaken in consultation with the DOT because Cherry Avenue intersects with a state highway.  The one-way signs erected by the village will be replaced by the DOT with signs that meet the requirements of the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD).  In addition, the NYSDOT stop sign, relocated from Cherry Avenue to Orchard Lane by the village, will be removed as it is DOT property.  Replacement of the stop sign on Orchard Lane will be the village’s responsibility.
Mayor Bennett stated that she would like to re-visit the one-way street decision.  Discussion ensued.  Mayor Bennett noted that people continue to drive in both directions along Cherry Avenue, despite the one-way signs.  She also reported that Superintendent of Public Works, Kurt Wilmot, has found Cherry Avenue difficult to plow in the winter due to the number of parked vehicles.  Mayor Bennett raised the possibility of returning the street to two-way traffic and eliminating parking except for a few spaces on the south side of Cherry Avenue towards the top of the hill.
Trustee Farenthold remarked that a handicap parking space is located near the library’s handicap ramp.  Mayor Bennett replied that this space could still be maintained, as it is used only occasionally.

Trustee Murphy expressed a desire to continue with one-way traffic on Cherry Avenue for safety reasons.
Mayor Bennett noted that many of the parked cars belong to employees of the Aurora Inn and Fargo.  Mayor Bennett suggested sending a letter to the Aurora Inn asking their employees to be sensitive to winter conditions and the need for plowing.  This sparked a discussion about alternate parking locations.  There are limited spaces available on Lafayette and Court Street.  Trustee Farenthold noted that a “cherry picker” owned by Wells College has been taking up several spaces this winter on Court Street next to Wallcourt.

Discussion turned to alternate side street parking.  It was agreed that this law is also being ignored by many, and the village, lacking a police officer, is unable to enforce it.

Trustee Murphy noted that the worst offenders are the students residing in Mandel House; however, Ms. Brooks noted that there is no other place for them to park.

Mayor Bennett asked her board to consider these issues, and they will be re-visited in the near future.
Clerk Nance announced that Ms. Brooks has re-designed the Fire House Use Forms.  The forms now include a space for explanations if a request is denied. 

Clerk Nance read a letter from Southern Cayuga Central School Superintendent, Mary Kay Worth, thanking the village for use of the fire hall for a public meeting on the upcoming SCCS capital project vote.
Clerk Nance reported that she has ordered the village’s new historic signs from Catskill Castings.

Visitor Recognition – Jean Potter inquired as to when she would begin receiving water services from the village.  Mayor Bennett replied that, at the moment, the issue is in the hands of the Sunset Beach property owners.  The village failed to get an easement from the Sunset Beach property owners, believing that the DOT was taking care of this.  As it turns out, the DOT only acquired a temporary easement for construction.  Mayor Bennett said the village is working on putting together an easement right now.  Notarized signatures are needed from each owner.  Opposition is not anticipated, but the village may have to go from house to house with a notary public to get the job done.  The Potters will not be allowed to connect to the waterline until this issue with the Sunset Beach residents is resolved.  Mayor Bennett assured Ms. Potter that the village is actively working to resolve the issue.
George Fearon reported for the county legislature.  Every few years the county has to get permission from the state to keep our sales tax rate at 4%.  He does not anticipate a problem this time.  This comes up every two or three years and he has been through it several times, however, if the 4% rate is not renewed it will be very costly to municipalities.
Treasurer’s Report – Ms. Brooks presented a report for the month of February.  Ms. Brooks reported that the village is doing well.  Water usage is low right now, but the small sewer increase is helping with the budget.
Mayor Bennett presented the budget modifications to the board.

General Fund

$ 1,234.28
FROM

A1990.4 – Contingency Account

     467.05
TO

A1620.4 – Buildings - Contractual Expense

       46.00
TO

A8010.41 – ZBA – Contractual Expense
     721.23
TO

A9040.8 – Worker’s Compensation

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the General Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 5:0.

Water Fund

$   126.38
FROM

F1990.4 – Contingency Account



TO

F9040.8 – Worker’s Compensation
Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Water Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 5:0.

Sewer Fund

$  245.90
FROM

G1990.4 – Contingency Account



TO

G9040.8 – Worker’s Compensation
Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Sewer Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Mayor Bennett presented the bills for payment on Abstract #10.

General Fund – voucher #’s 283-285, 290-295 and 297-308 in the amount of $10,055.57.  

Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the General Fund Bills; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Water Fund – voucher #’s 286, 290 and 292-293 in the amount of $1,147.91

Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Water Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 5:0.

Sewer Fund – voucher #’s 287-290, 293, 296, 299 and 307 in the amount of $3,100.78.  
Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Sewer Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Committee Reports 
Buildings and Grounds –Trustee Murphy reported that she was successful in getting the lighting problems corrected at the firehouse.  The work was completed by Pleasant Valley Electric.  Trustee Murphy also added that she is committed to acquiring a more suitable space for the village office.  She has already had some discussions with village officials in Union Springs about how their village office space was funded.  George Fearon recommended that the village look into tying new office space to a records management grant.
Parks and Recreation – Trustee MacCormick reported that she is working on getting the Summer Swim Program ready to go.  She has permission from Wells College to run the program for 8 weeks – June 27th through August 21st.  Carolyn Connors will be in charge of the program again this year.
Mayor Bennett asked if anyone knew how plans for the Aurorafest were coming along.  Discussion ensued.  Trustee Farenthold reported that he believes the Aurorafest treasury is low.  Mayor Bennett reported that she had written John Miller, offering to attend a meeting on behalf of the village.  Trustee Murphy felt that the Aurorafest would benefit from taking a year off and re-thinking their purpose.  She felt that last year’s fest too closely resembled a fraternity party.
Streets and Public Safety – Trustee Farenthold reported that the next Upstate Safety Task Force meeting is March 22nd.  The task force is pursuing the option of creating truck inspection stations along Route 90.  The closest option near us is at the Union Springs fire station.  Mayor Bennett commented that she would like to join forces with Cayuga and Union Springs to pursue the option of creating a truck bypass.  Discussion ensued.  Mayor Bennett stated her desire to keep pressure on the state by keeping this issue in the news.
Water and Sewer – Trustee Taylor reported on her discussions with Mr. Wilmot regarding sewer rates.  She would like to continue charging $10 per quarter to people who shut off their water while they are away over the winter.  Mr. Wilmot didn’t think the small amount of revenue was worth the trouble.  Discussion ensued.  Trustee Taylor has been researching fees in other municipalities and noted that Cato charges $40 per quarter irregardless of whether your water is turned on or off.  Treasurer Brooks advised waiting a year to make any changes to the sewer rates, but Mayor Bennett disagreed.  Mayor Bennett would like to impose the $10 fee now, and perhaps raise it to $30 per quarter and asked her board to give some thought to this over the next month.
Community Preservation Panel – No minutes.

Planning Board – No minutes.

Zoning Board of Appeals – No minutes.

Code Enforcement Officer – monthly report for February 17, 2011 – March 16, 2011.

Old Business – Traffic flow on Cherry Avenue was already discussed during announcements.

Mayor Bennett reported that Wells College has taken Fairlane Apartments off the tax rolls to use it for student housing.  They may do the same with Mandel House.  This is an institutional use in a residential zone, which is allowed, but the college may need a use variance to make this change.  Code Officer, Mick Piechuta is looking into the situation.

Mayor Bennett reported that Wells College and the Village of Aurora now have an updated sewer services agreement.
New Business – Mayor Bennett reported that the village is looking into the possibility of creating a unisex handicap bathroom in the fire house meeting room.  It is still in the idea stage and she has not discussed it yet with the AVFD.

The board reviewed the Tentative Village Budget for 2011-2012.  The tax rate will remain the same.  Mayor Bennett said she would like to consider raising it next year.  She believes it’s better to have incremental changes rather than a large jump down the road.

Mayor Bennett indicated that she would like to see the Summer Swim Program “beefed up.”  She would like to offer swim lessons again wonders if children from the district could be bussed to Aurora for swimming lessons.  Mayor Bennett also stated that new picnic tables are needed for the Village Park.

Mayor Bennett is working with Trustee MacCormick and Carolyn Connors to find ways to trim the recreation budget.  She would like to free up funds for creating some shade at the dock and possibly a concession stand.

There was a lengthy discussion about the number of lifeguards necessary to run the swim program.  Trustee Murphy (a former Aurora Summer Recreation Program Director) felt that two lifeguards were plenty on slow days.  Current director, Carolyn Connors, is adamant that three are required to ensure safety during a rescue.  Mayor Bennett believes that Ms. Connors is running an excellent program and has sought other ways to trim the budget.  Lifeguards last year were inadvertently offered $11 per hour, when only $10 had been budgeted.  After some discussion, it was agreed that dropping their pay to $10 per hour this year was acceptable to all.  

Mayor Bennett has asked Ms. Connors for more detailed records this year of who participates in the Summer Swim Program.  We received $500 last year from the Town of Ledyard because we were able to document Town residents’ use of the swim program.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that Long Point State Park has discontinued their swim program, making our program more vital than ever to the surrounding community.

Mayor Bennett stated that money has been added to the budget for tree plantings down Main Street.

The budget line for the village attorney was increased to compensate for higher bills that are coming due to the Sunset Beach easement problem.

There is increased funding for the post office, due to the possibility of erecting a new kiosk on the side of the post office building.  Mayor Bennett envisions a three-sided structure built on the east façade of the building, with an entrance from the interior of the post office.  Extending the roofline might also be considered, along with a new design for entrance to the village park.  Trustee Farenthold said he favored tearing down the post office and building a new structure that could be a combination post office/coffee shop.  Mayor Bennett replied that although she likes this idea, she does not think the village has the necessary funds.

Mayor Bennett noted that Lowe’s gives money to schools for a variety of projects, and she asked Clerk Nance to research the possibility of the village applying to Lowe’s for a grant to renovate Patrick Tavern for a village office.  Mr. Piechuta is reviewing the plans for Patrick Tavern that we’re drawn up several years ago.

A motion to accept the Tentative 2011-2012 Village Budget was made by Trustee Taylor; seconded by Trustee Farenthold.  Motion carried 5:0.

A motion of adjournment was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.  The meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Dee Nance

Village Clerk
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